		

SWANBOURNE PARISH ASSEMBLY

Thursday 25th May 2023 at 7.00pm, 

Swanbourne Village Hall 

NOTES OF MEETING

In attendance: 

Swanbourne Parish Councillors: David Brooks Wilson (Chair), Jo Hill, Roger Hatcher, Mike King, Andrew Wood, Meghan Henderson.
Jo Tudor (Parish Clerk).

Guest speakers: Councillor Iain Macpherson, Tom Finchett, Roger Parker, Dee Thomas, Anne Parker, Ken Harris. 

Members of the public: Linda Rodgers, Clive Rodgers, Andrew Thomas, Christopher Lennon, Janet King, Alex Richards, Liz Richards, John Spencer, Rob Bailey.  


	1.
	Welcome and introduction from the Parish Council Chair, David Brooks Wilson.

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced the guest speakers. An introduction was also made of the Parish Councillors and Parish Clerk, a brief resumé was given of respective responsibilities. Thanks were expressed to Rosemary Andrew, Deborah Barrow and Linda Sirett as they leave the Council. The Chair welcomed Roger Hatcher, Meghan Henderson and Chris Wright to the Council. The Chair noted that Cllr Chris Wright was unable to attend this meeting. 
A list of duties is available at Appendix A, and also on the Parish Council website. 

The Chair reiterated that the purpose of the Assembly is to give everyone a direct voice; to help direct the initiatives of the Parish Council who act on behalf of Swanbourne. The Chair invited thoughts on what the Parish Council should be focussing the discretionary part of the precept on. The Chair thanked Roger Hatcher for his voluntary work on litter picking, noting that the Parish Council were always looking for volunteers to help in fulfilling the parish objectives. 

The Chair reported that the Council had been focussing on five main areas: speeding, lighting, grass cutting, website and planning. The Chair noted that last year had been financially challenging with increased costs particularly for street lighting and playing field repairs. The Chair also noted that last year the Council had reviewed 20 planning applications for various upgrades and developments across the village, ensuring that the unique ethos of the rural village is maintained. The Chair thanked Oakman Inns for the contribution towards a new dog waste bin which will be sited on the Betsey Wynne car park during June 23. The Council have also reviewed the location of defibrillators and hope to move the unit previously outside the Village Hall to nearer the primary school to ensure good coverage across the village.  

The Chair reported that speeding remains an issue. The Council continue to press the police to locate a speed van. The Council are also considering the purchase of a speed gun to authenticate perceived speed levels which will assist in the requests to Bucks County Council. The Council conducted a village review with a Bucks Councillor in January in the hope that traffic calming measures will be instigated. The Council continue to appeal to the school about inconsiderate parking practices. 
 


	2.
	Annual Accounts and the Budget, presented by Jo Tudor, Parish Clerk. 

The Clerk noted that the accounts had received an excellent unqualified audit report. The headline figures were noted for the 2022/23 financial year as: total income £22,758, total expenditure £17,671 and a year-end bank balance of £14,373. The Clerk confirmed that all accounts documentation will be available for public inspection for a period from mid-June. The clerk confirmed that although the Council had budgeted for a deficit, some expenditure (particularly costs for grass cutting due to the abnormal hot weather) had not been incurred. 

The Clerk presented the headlines of the budget for 2023/24. The Council have increased the precept by a modest 5% (£1k) and have budgeted to maintain cash reserves at the end of the year.  
A copy of the Parish Council budget for 2023/24 is available at Appendix B. 



	3.
	Buckinghamshire Councillor’s Annual Report, presented by Councillor Iain Macpherson.

Cllr Macpherson highlighted some of the key points from his annual report in terms of what had been achieved across the ward over the past year. 
A full copy of his report is available at Appendix C. 

Cllr Macpherson noted the state of the roads and commented that this was not unique to Swanbourne. Difficult climatic conditions had caused cracking of road surfaces in the summer, which had then suffered water penetration and freezing during Autumn and Winter. The new contractor, Balfour Beatty, have invested in a new pot hole fixing machine and it is estimated that 17 crews will operate over 7 days a week to try to address the problem. 

There were a number of questions posed by members of the public which included: damage to vehicles due to pot holes, number of times a pot hole can be repaired, traffic limits not being adhered to, position and type of speed indicator device, chicanes and other speed reducing options. The debate was lively. The Chair agreed to follow up options and outstanding works with Cllr Phil Gomm who was not present at the meeting. 



	 4.
	Swanbourne Estate update, presented by Tom Finchett.

Mr Finchett provided an update from the Estate. It was noted that the building work at Hensmans Farm had not yet started due the increased cost of building materials. Development work at Church Farm was being considered, but it was noted that this may have an adverse impact on school parking as part of the site is currently used for this purpose. Generally, Estate crops are fine, and a good harvest is expected. Woodland planting is to be undertaken across several acres to provide a barrier against Winslow expansion. Public footpaths are being sprayed for ease of use and the footway around the cemetery is due to be completed this summer. 



	5.
	Village Hall report, Roger Parker on behalf of Hugo Gilbert

The Village Hall has made a small profit of £800 in the last financial year. There are two regular yoga classes per week, and these are the main ‘renters’. The hall is occasionally utilised by village residents including the SCA, film club and history group. Generally, the hall is underused and more income generating functions are needed to keep it afloat. 
Mr Parker noted that WiFi is now installed at the Village Hall in a free for life community hub supplied by Gigaclear. A small ribbon cutting ceremony will be arranged with local media. The expected date is 17th June and this will be confirmed by advert around the village. 



	6.
	Update from the Parochial Church Council (PCC).

No representative from the PCC was available. The Chair noted that the new Vicar seemed to be settling in well and that Church funds had been impacted by the increases to utility costs.



	7.
	Update from Swanbourne Chapel, presented by Ken Harris.

Mr Harris noted that the Chapel now have a new minister, Reverend Noreen Daley-Lee, who covers the Aylesbury Methodist circuit with the two other ministers. Arrangements seem to be working very well. Sunday Sox (named after the cat who has taken up residency!) is the new name for Sunday School activities. Other successful activities include monthly house meeting sessions and monthly ‘drop in for coffee’ which help to raise funds for various charities. Mr Harris noted that the annual barn service will be taking place in the summer.   



	8. 
	Swanbourne Community Association (SCA) report, presented by Anne Parker. 

Mrs Parker noted that the SCA had had concerns regarding the take up of activities following the Covid pandemic; she was however pleased to report that the last year had been very successful. Mrs Parker particularly noted the success of the social teas, the Carols round the village, the play out sports day and the two quiz nights which had been very popular. The film club is an exciting new initiative and has been well received and attended. 

Mrs Parker expressed thanks to Clive and Linda Rodgers for editing the Swanbourne parish news publication. She also noted that the Swanbourne Lottery was up and running and had received good interest. The SCA AGM had occurred in April of this year and it was noted that the same members had been re-elected. Mrs Parker is Chair of the SCA. The SCA have donated £120 to support the Village Hall. 



	9.
	History Group report, presented by Ken Harris

Mr Harris noted that the History Group is a sub group of the SCA and is open to anyone who would like to get involved in researching village history. The most recent public event was a reminiscence evening called ‘Memories of Swanbourne Past’ which was held in November 2022. It is hoped that a further meeting will be held in Autumn of this year which will focus on houses in the village. Mr Harris also noted that since there are a number of new residents to Swanbourne, the History Group may seek to put on additional evenings to act as a ‘recap’.

The History Group are seeking to write a new account of Swanbourne history. Presentation of findings can be found on the website. Please refer to the website for further information: http://www.swanbournehistory.co.uk/



	10.
	Swanbourne Film Club and social group report, presented by Dee Thomas

Mrs Thomas outlined the inception of Si, the Swanbourne Social Group. The group started last year with the aim of kick starting the community spirit after Covid. Si stands for yes! And the intention is that this group is inclusive and informal. There have been a number of successful events including pub lunches and theatre trips, and the group is working closely with the manager of The Betsey Wynne to forge links between the pub and the local community. The Si group have also been instrumental in setting up the film club, overcoming initial issues concerned with licencing, funding and equipment. The film club is very successful entertaining 30-50 regular filmgoers. 

A report detailing examples of previous events, next steps and how to join can be found at Appendix D.



	11.
	The Tonyn Trust report, presented by Ken Harris. 

The Tonyn Trust (formerly known as the Poors Land Charity) came into existence to support workers who lost their rights to activities on what had been common lands when village fields were enclosed in 1763. The name ‘Tonyn’ has been adopted in recognition of the incumbent vicar when the charity was established.

Mr Harris is the Chair of the Trust and noted that annual income from lease of the land has increased to £550 pa. The charity has stopped issuing small annual grants and now award larger grants (up to £500) on receipt and review of a short application. Grants can be made for specific needs of an individual or family living in the village. The last grant was made in May 2022. The current bank balance is £1600.  



	12.
	Question and answer session, hosted by the Chair, David Brooks Wilson

Anne Parker noted that accessibility through the Millennium Wood was difficult as this has become very overgrown. Cllr Wood would look into this.

Thanks were expressed to the Village Stores, The Betsey Wynne and the SCA for support to the village during Covid. 

The Assembly noted that SCA lottery tickets are available. 



	13.
	Meeting Close

The Chair thanked all speakers for their contributions and thanked the audience for their participation and closed the Assembly at 8.35. Refreshments followed.





	Jo Tudor, 
Clerk to Swanbourne Parish Council 
01296 720130
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